
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

HEALTH SELECT COMMITTEE 
 
 
 

 
MINUTES OF THE HEALTH SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 12 JULY 
2012 AT COUNCIL CHAMBER, MONKTON PARK, CHIPPENHAM. 
 
Present: 
 
Cllr Desna Allen, Cllr Chuck Berry, Cllr Chris Caswill, Cllr Peter Colmer, Linda Griffiths 
(WSUN), Cllr Peter Hutton (Chairman), Cllr John Knight, Mr Phil Matthews (WIN), 
Cllr Nina Phillips, Cllr Bill Roberts and Brian Warwick (Advisor on Social Inclusion for Older 
People) 
 
Also  Present: 
 
Cllr Jemima Milton 
 
  

 
1 Election of Chairman 

 
Cllr Peter Hutton was elected Chairman for the ensuing year. 
 

2 Election of Vice-Chairman 
 
Cllr Jane Burton was elected Vice-Chairman for the ensuing year. 
 

3 Membership 
 
Membership of the Committee as appointed by Full Council on 15 May 2012 
was noted.  Cllr John Knight, as a new member to the health scrutiny arena, 
was welcomed. 
 
The following were confirmed as non-voting co-opted members: 
 
Phil Matthews – Wiltshire Involvement Network (WIN) 
Linda Griffiths/Dorothy Roberts – Wiltshire and Swindon Users Network 
(WSUN) 
Brian Warwick – Advisor on Social Inclusion for Older People 
 

4 Apologies 
 
Apologies were received from Cllr Jane Burton, Cllr Christine Crisp, Cllr Peter 
Davis and Cllr Pip Ridout. 
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

Cllr Richard Britton substituted for Cllr Pip Ridout. 
 
Apologies were also given by Maggie Rae, Director of Public Health and Cllr 
John Thomson, Cabinet member for Adult Social Care. 
 

5 Declarations of Interest 
 
No declarations of interest were received. 
 

6 Chairman's Announcements 
 
The Chairman thanked the Committee for voting him in as Chairman and gave 
thanks to Cllr Mike Hewitt for his good work as Chairman of the previous Health 
and Adult Social Care Select Committee.  This view was endorsed by several 
members of the Committee, Phil Matthews from WIN and the Joint Chief 
Executive of NHS Wiltshire and BANES.  A letter would be sent to Cllr Mike 
Hewitt thanking him accordingly. 
 
Appointments had now been made to the positions of Senior Scrutiny Officer 
(Maggie McDonald) and Scrutiny Officer (Teresa Goddard) within the 
Democratic Services team.  The Chairman welcomed both officers who were in 
attendance. 
 
Representations from Avon and Wiltshire Mental Health Partnership (AWP), 
Great Western Hospitals Foundation Trust and the PCT were in attendance.  
The Chairman requested that representatives from each briefly introduce 
themselves for the benefit of the Committee members.  The following 
information was provided: 
 
AWP 
 
Mike Relph, Interim Chief Executive, confirmed that AWP was one of the largest 
mental health Trusts in the country covering a population of approximately 1.6m 
with an annual budget of approximately £160m. 
 
Following the recent resignation of the Chairman it was expected that the 
successor would be announced later this week.  Once the new Chairman was in 
place the position of Chief Executive would be recruited. 
 
Clarification was provided that the Board had fallen short of high standards in a 
number of areas and that active engagement would now take place to ensure 
the Trust moved forward in the right direction.   
 
A Primary Care Liaison Service to improve access had been launched in April.  
This consisted of two community services available 24 hours a day, seven days 
a week.  The service had been rolled out in the north and was expected to be 
available for the rest of the County shortly. 
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

An invitation was extended to members of the Committee wishing to visit one of 
the AWP sites should a more detailed briefing be required. 
 
GWH Foundation Trust 
 
Simon Cook, who had recently been appointed to the position of Director of 
Strategy, and Kevin McNamara Head of Marketing and Communication were in 
attendance.  Both looked forward to attending future meetings of the 
Committee.   
 
PCT 
 
Ed McAllister Smith, Chief Executive of NHS Wiltshire and NHS Banes 
confirmed that the task of the PCT was to finalise its work by close of the 
financial year and to ensure a smooth transition of roles and responsibilities of 
service to the successor organisations.   
 
Prior to April 2013 the PCT would continue to commission and lead services 
across Wiltshire in addition to assisting the RUH Bath in seeking Foundation 
Trust status. 
 
Key areas for the PCT at present include delayed transfer of care and 
safeguarding for children and adults. 
 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) 
 
Debbie Fielding, Interim Accountable Officer introduced herself and confirmed 
that she was working closely with Ed McAllister Smith in developing future 
working arrangements post April 2013.  This was an exciting time for the 
development of community based services. 
 
Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care 
 
Jemima Milton confirmed that the Department of Health had published the 
‘Caring for our future: reforming care and support’ White Paper on 11 July 2012.  
The Paper set out the vision for a reformed care and support system and 
referred to Wiltshire Council’s Help to Live at Home service as a positive case 
study. 
 

7 Public Participation 
 
There was no public participation. 
 

8 Terms of Reference 
 
The Committee were asked to note the terms of reference as provided within 
the agenda. 
 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

Clarification was provided that the revised arrangements would allow a positive 
opportunity for the Committee to look at the health and wellbeing services for 
Wiltshire residents. 
 
A significant change from the previous scrutiny arrangements included the 
implementation of a single work programme which would be managed by the 
overarching Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee. 
 
All present acknowledged the important role to be undertaken by the Health 
Select Committee and welcomed the clarification provided on future working 
arrangements as provided both within the Terms of Reference and summary of 
improvements and developments. 
 
Resolved: 
 
To note the information provided. 
 

9 Continuing Health Care (CHC) Working Group - Final Report 
 
The CHC Working Group was established under the previous scrutiny structure 
to review CHC and the Council’s partnership working arrangements for both 
CHC and joint packages of care. 
 
The Group’s final report together with proposed Action Plan to the 
recommendations contained within were circulated with the agenda. 
 
The Chairman of the Group, Cllr Peter Colmer, on introducing the item 
announced that the working group had broken new ground in that it had been 
established with both members of NHS Wiltshire and Wiltshire Council working 
jointly together to review arrangements. 
 
Thanks were provided to those involved in the review and specifically those 
from NHS Wiltshire in assisting the Group in its understanding of the CHC 
processes. 
 
The Chairman asked the Committee to note that prior to the Group undertaking 
its work, a review of working arrangements between Wiltshire Council and NHS 
Wiltshire had already been undertaken which had demonstrated a positive step 
for future partnership working. 
 
Upon discussion both representatives from NHS Wiltshire and Wiltshire Council 
expressed their agreement to the benefits of the working group and confirmed 
that progress was already being made in relation to the recommendations of the 
Group. 
 
Members of the Committee welcomed the report and the actions arising and 
acknowledged the benefits of future similar reviews where partnership working 
was required. 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
The Chairman of the Committee thanked the Group for the work it had 
undertaken and proposed that the recommendations contained within the report 
and attached Action Plan arising be endorsed accordingly. 
 
Resolved: 
 
1) To thank the CHC Working Group for the work undertaken; and 

 
2) To endorse the recommendations and joint response proposed, 

which included that an update on developments made against the 
Action Plan (inclusive of transitional plans prior to transfer to 
Clinical Commissioning Group/Commissioning Support Services) 
be presented to the Committee in January 2013. 

 
10 Appointment to Joint Scrutiny Committees 

 
A report containing the process for appointments to joint scrutiny committees 
was circulated with the agenda.  In considering the report members were asked 
to confirm appropriate representation to the Great Western Ambulance Service 
(GWAS) Health Scrutiny Joint Committee. 
 
The Committee noted the process of appointment and representatives were 
duly appointed to the GWAS Health Scrutiny Joint Committee as follows: 
 
Cllr Chris Caswill 
Cllr Peter Colmer 
Cllr Christine Chrisp 
 
Substitute members: 
Cllr Peter Hutton 
Cllr Pip Ridout 
 
A further substitute representative from the Liberal Democratic Group would be 
confirmed following the meeting. 
 
Resolved: 
 
1) To note the process for future appointments to joint scrutiny 

committees and; 
 

2) To agree the appointments as detailed above to the GWAS Health 
Scrutiny Joint Committee. 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
11 Legacy Issues and Future Work Programme 

 
The Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee at its meeting held in May, 
agreed an approach to the development of future work plans.  A copy of the 
discussion document was circulated with the agenda for consideration. 
 
The approach included that each Select Committee would consider key legacy 
issues and, in consultation with Cabinet and CLT/ELT, develop topics for 
potential inclusion on the future Overview & Scrutiny Work Programme. 
 
A preliminary meeting was held on 13 June involving Cllr Peter Hutton, Cllr 
Jane Burton and Christine Graves (Service Director Strategy and 
Commissioning).  Apologies were received from Cllr John Thomson and Cllr 
Jemima Milton.  The outcome of the discussion was highlighted on the agenda. 
 
Members were also asked to note the proposal to hold a workshop in place of 
the scheduled next meeting on latest arrangements and to agree a focus for the 
Committee on future priorities. 
 
It was proposed that the workshop include representatives from NHS Wiltshire, 
Public Health and Adult Social Care to allow members of the Committee a 
clearer understanding of the changing priorities and resulting impact on the 
local area and that an invitation be extended to all back-bench members to 
attend. 
 
Members of the Committee noted the topics identified and acknowledged the 
benefits of a workshop exercise to assist with future prioritisation. 
 
As part of the Committee’s future deliberations, it was proposed that members 
may wish to review the recently published ‘Delivering Dignity’ report, a copy of 
which would be circulated following the meeting. 
  
Resolved: 
 
1) To note the legacy issues identified; and 
 
2) To arrange a workshop in September in place of the scheduled next 

Committee meeting to allow Adult Social Care, Health and Public 
Health to report on the latest arrangements in relation to Health 
changes and to agree where overview and scrutiny should focus its 
attention. 

 
12 Urgent Items 

 
None. 



 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
13 Date of Next Meeting 

 
See item 11 above. 
 

 
(Duration of meeting:  10.30  - 11.35 am) 

 
 
 

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Sharon Smith, of Democratic 
Services, direct line (01225) 718378, e-mail sharonl.smith@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115 

 
 


